CORPORATE RESOURCES OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

MONDAY 12 JANUARY 2004 AT 2.00 PM

PRESENT:

Councillor Guest (Chairman), Councillors Bain, Mrs Bradley,  Mrs Fisher (as substitute for Councillor J Mallinson), Joscelyne,  Stothard and Mrs Styth

ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillors Firth (Portfolio Holder for Policy, Performance Management, Finance and Resources), Bloxham (Portfolio Holder for Environment, Infrastructure and Transport) and Mrs Bowman (Portfolio Holder for Economic Prosperity) in respect of the call-in regarding Parkhouse and North Carlisle Infrastructure Issues – Capital Bid in respect of Electricity Supply Provision


Councillor Mrs Rutherford, Chairman of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee, for the Procurement Strategy Workshop.


Councillor C S Bowman attended the meeting as an observer.

CROS.1/04
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Jefferson and  J Mallinson.

CROS.2/04
AGENDA
RESOLVED – (1) That due to the considerable volume of business scheduled to be transacted, the following items of business be deferred for consideration at the special meeting of the Committee to be held on 11 February 2004 –

· A.5 (VFM/Performance Review of Repairs and Renewals) 

· A.10 (Business Plan Monitoring) 

(2) That Agenda item A.7 (Call-in of Decisions) be moved up the Agenda and considered as the first item of business. 

(3) That due to the business commitments of certain Members of the Committee that afternoon, Agenda item A.3 (Procurement Strategy Workshop) be considered as the last item of business.  [See also Minute CROS.12/04 below].

CROS.3/04
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
There were no Declarations of Interest affecting any item on the Agenda.

CROS.4/04
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

The Minutes of the meetings of the Committee held on 14 and 27 November 2003 were signed by the Chairman as a correct record of the meetings.  

CROS.5/04
CALL-IN – PARKHOUSE AND NORTH CARLISLE INFRASTRUCTURE ISSUES – CAPITAL BID IN RESPECT OF ELECTRICITY SUPPLY PROVISION
Councillors Mrs Bradley, Mrs Styth and Stothard had called in for scrutiny Executive Decision EX.313/03 concerning Parkhouse and North Carlisle Infrastructure Issues – Capital Bid in respect of Electricity Supply Provision.   Copies of the Decision Notice and joint report of the Head of Property Services and Head of Economic and Community Development (PS.12/03 and ECD.35/03) on the matter had been circulated to Members.

The decision contained within EX.313/03 was as follows:

1. That a provisional capital sum of £1m be set aside in the Budget for 2004/05 for electrical infrastructure works at Parkhouse.

2. That it is noted that this sum may be spread over three years and be partly funded from various sources as yet undefined.

3. That once the detail about costs and funding were more clearly defined, the Head of Property Services and Head of Economic and Community Development be requested to present a further report to the Executive for a decision.

The reasons given by Members for the call-in were:

· To question the validity of the City being required to contribute £1m towards the upgraded electrical works; and

· Request the attendance of a representative of United Utilities at the meeting to justify that decision.

It was noted that the reasons outlined above did not confine areas of questioning which Members were entitled to pursue when scrutinising the decision.

Councillors Firth, Bloxham and Mrs Bowman (the relevant Portfolio Holders) and had been invited to attend the meeting to answer questions and were in attendance, along with the Head of Property Services and the Economic Development Manager.   In addition, a representative of United Utilities had been invited to attend but was unable do so today.  United Uitlities were, however, willing to attend at a future date if Members so wished.

At the invitation of the Chairman, Councillor Mrs Bradley commenced by explaining that concerns included the fact that the matter had totally avoided the Overview and Scrutiny process, the report submitted was brief and no explanation of the reasons behind it had been forthcoming.

The Chairman noted that United Utilities were not represented and queried whether Members wished to proceed to consider the matter in their absence.  Members were of the view that a number of issues could be addressed to the Portfolio Holders and anything specific to United Utilities could be raised with the company in writing.  A Member also expressed disappointment at their lack of attendance.

Members then scrutinised the matter in detail.   The following main points were made, to which the Property Services Manager, the Economic Development Manager and Councillors Bloxham and Firth responded:

1. The matter had been ongoing for some months now.  Why had the debate been undertaken silently and Members not involved at an earlier date?
The Property Services Manager commented that he had also attended the special meeting of Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee that morning when it had become clear that he should have reported to Members at an earlier stage.

Councillor Bloxham assured Members that the matter had been debated by the Executive and a decision made immediately they became aware of the situation.  He acknowledged that, in hindsight, the matter could have been referred to Overview and Scrutiny.

2. In the past Norweb had brought the power supply from the national grid to the site.   This was the first time the Council had been asked to contribute towards the costs associated with such works.  What were the differences today compared to that earlier situation?
The 1990 Electricity Act had privatised the former utilities.  In the North West, United Utilities was the sole licensee able to make connections to the national grid.  The company owed the cables upon which the electricity flowed, together with the kit.  The work they did was therefore uncontestable.

United Utilities was responsible for the operation, maintenance and development of the system, for the existing supply and was entitled to recover a proportion of the costs and to make a reasonable profit.  They could not be forced to upgrade their network provided they were fulfilling their existing obligations.

In Carlisle there was sufficient capacity within the existing network and therefore United Utilities did not have to do anything other than provide a written cost of any supply.  However, United Utilities was entitled to seek a contribution from both the City Council and Kingmoor Park to provide capacity for new business developments.

It had been hoped that the Council, as a public body, would not have had to expend money and United Utilities would either supply the required infrastructure or for costs to be taken direct from land value once leases were to be signed.   United Utilities had refused to do so in this instance.

It would be possible for the Council to make representations to the Electricity Ombudsman requesting an analysis as to whether the cost to the Council was reasonable, and Mr Atkinson intended to do so.

3. United Utilities was a company that in 2001 made pre-tax profits of £484m, in 2002 £308m and in 2003 £327m, and yet refused to compromise and work with the Local Authority.  That position should be noted and pressure brought to bear to ensure that local taxpayers were not penalised.
4. If the Local Authority was required to contribute £1m what would be the rate of return for the taxpayer and what form would that take?
In land value terms, if the cost was £1m then, assuming such leases were signed, the costs could be paid for through leasing arrangements between occupiers/developers with the City Council.

5. What was to prevent individual businesses on the estate applying to United Utilities directly to avoid the City Council having to make a contribution?
Self-generation was only a solution in the short-term and most businesses were above the level at which United Utilities would not demand a contribution.

6. Clarification was sought as regards the statement that the North West Development Agency was prepared to fund 50% of the City’s Contribution through a public/public partnership, subject to an agreement being in place which would include claw-back of monies back to the Agency.  
The NWDA would give the Council a loan for half of the money.  However, a great deal of work remained to be done before a final figure was identified which was why the Property Services Manager had brought forward the very broad estimate of £1m required from the Council.  Over time the Council would require to pay up to £1m back to the NWDA.

7. Kingmoor Park was the only strategic employment site in Cumbria, yet it appeared that the NWDA was not prepared to fund it.  Were they not actually investing therein?  Also what was the County Council’s contribution.
The NWDA was not investing and no contribution was forthcoming from the County Council at that stage, although the issue was being pursued with the County Council.

8. What would be the impact on the City, in economic development tems, if work did not proceed?
Business confidence was the key issue.  It was bizarre that such a strategic site had no basic power supply and Kingmoor Park would be nervous without that being put in place. 

9. What contribution was being made by Kingmoor Park Properties Limited? Who received the return on site rental and what was the level of interest and the return to the Council?

Details of the contribution being made by Kingmoor Park Properties Limited were provided.  The level of interest was beyond expectations, with 1,000 people already employed on site. 

The Council had contributed £400,000 and expected to get back in excess of £1m.

10. Members welcomed development in the North of the City and requested that the Executive and Officers explore all potential partnership funding opportunities.

RESOLVED – (1) That the decision concerning Parkhouse and North Carlisle Infrastructure Issues – Capital Bid In Respect of Electricity Supply Provision, as detailed in Minute EX.313/03, be not referred back to the decision making body. 

(2) That this Committee wishes to have sight of the further report to be presented to the Executive once the detail about costs and funding were more clearly defined and prior to any decision being reached.

CROS.6/04
EXECUTIVE BUDGET PROPOSALS 2004/05
The Portfolio Holder for Policy, Performance Management, Finance and Resources introduced the document containing, for consultation purposes, the draft Budget resolution of the City Council’s Executive for 2004/05 which included:

Section
Detail
A
General Fund Revenue Budget 2003/04 to 2006/07

· Schedule 1 – Proposed Budget Reductions

· Schedule 2 – Recurring Spending Proposals

· Schedule 3 – Non-Recurring Spending Proposals

· Schedule 4 – Summary Net Budget Requirement

· Schedule 5 – Total Funding and Council Tax Impact

B
Capital Programme 2003/04 to 2006/07

· Schedule 6 – Estimated Capital Resources

· Schedule 7 – Proposed Capital Programme

C
Housing Revenue Account Budget 2003/04

D
Reserves and Balances Projections to 2006/07

· Schedule 8 – Usable Reserves Projections

E
Budget Discipline

In addition, the following reports, which had been updated since the Committee scrutinised them at its last meeting, had been submitted by way of background papers:

(a) General Fund

A report from the Head of Finance (FS.47/03 – amended) summarising the Council’s General Fund 2003/04 Revised Estimates and core base Estimates for 2004/05 with projections to 2006/07.  The report also considered the impact of any saving and new bid proposals alongside the provisional 2004/05 Revenue Support Grant settlement figures and the potential impact on the Council Tax.

Also submitted, by way of supporting information, was report of the Head of Finance (FS.48/03 – amended) concerning the Revenue Support Grant Settlement 2004/05.

(b) Capital Fund

A report from the Head of Finance (FS.49/03 – amended) updating Members on the revised Capital Programme for 2003/04 together with the proposed method of financing.  The report also summarised the proposed programme for 2004/05 to 2006/07 in the light of the capital bids submitted to date and the estimated capital resources available to fund the programme.

(c) Housing Revenue Account

A report from the Head of Finance (FS.46/03 – amended) containing details of the Housing Revenue Account revised estimate for 2003/04.  

Further, the following reports containing additional bids made subsequent to the Committee’s consideration of bids at the last meeting, were provided for information/scrutiny:

(d) Geographical Information Systems and the National Land and Property Gazeteer

A report from the Head of Planning Services (P.65/03) detailing the business case for the implementation of a corporate Geographical Information System and National Land and Property Gazetteer, identifying a three year programme of implementation together with capital and revenue costs, potential savings and seeking a capital bid to continue the implementation of the corporate system.

(e) Parkhouse Capital Bid

A joint report from the Head of Property Services and Head of Economic and Community Development (PS.12/03 and ECD.35/03) seeking a provisional allocation of capital resources in 2004/05 in order to contribute towards major infrastructure constraints at Parkhouse, in particular, an appropriate electricity supply for development.

A public-public partnership with the North West Development Agency was a possibility in order to assist funding.  Detailed appraisal and estimate work, along with actual funding provision, would be reported back to the Executive for a decision in due course, once a proper Risk Assessment had been undertaken.  In the meantime, a broad allocation of capital was considered appropriate and was recommended.

(f) Civic Centre Accommodation

A report from Dr Gooding, Executive Director (CE.25/03) requesting the inclusion of a capital sum of £200,000 in the 2004/05 Budget in order to configure accommodation within the Civic Centre following Carlisle Housing Association’s departure in March 2004.

(g)  Ground Rent Review

(Public and Press excluded by virtue of paragraph 7)

A report from the Head of Property Services (PS.13/03) seeking a capital allocation of funds in the 2004/05 Budget to proceed with a difficult rent review at Kingstown where negotiations may necessitate the need to proceed to formal arbitration.

Members then scrutinised the reports raising the following issues, to which Councillors Firth and Bloxham, and the Head of Finance responded:

(a) A number of issues had been identified which had not yet been finalised and which would impact on the final Budget proposals.  In addition a large gap existed as regards recurring spending proposals for the Sheepmount.  How could the Committee support a Budget which included such gaps?
Whilst the Committee was not being asked to approve the Budget its comments were welcomed.  As regards the Sheepmount, then tenders were still under consideration and, as soon as figures became available, they would be included.  If such figures were not forthcoming prior to the meeting of the City Council on 12 February 2004 then a supplementary estimate would be required during the next financial year.

(b) Reference was made to Increased Income and, in particular, Civic Centre Lettings of £50,000.  It was the Member’s understanding that such figures were uncontrollable.  What therefore was the basis for identifying that level of income?
It was necessary to assume that a certain level of income would be forthcoming from the space that would become available following the departure of Carlisle Housing Association.  If a proportion of that space was  not let then that scenario would require to be dealt with as it arose.

(c) Neither Member Support nor research into Equality and Diversity had been included within the Recurring Spending Proposals.
Member Support would be debated by the City Council the following evening.

(d) Referring to Non-Recurring Spending Proposals it was noted that £20,000 had been identified during 2004/05 to deal with abandoned vehicles, but nothing thereafter.

The figure had been included for one year only since it was a pilot scheme and, if successful, the issue would require to be addressed further.

(e) Referring to the Housing Revenue Account 2003/04, it was noted that the balance was forecast to be £2,293,000 at 31 March 2004, it being proposed that £905,000 of such balances be earmarked against the potential for additional Housing Benefit costs arising as a result of LSVT, with the balance of £1,388,000 being transferred to the Projects Fund at that date.
Was that appropriate, since the monies referred to had been paid by tenants who may have preferred it to be invested in their homes at the time, rather than being used to subsidise the General Fund?
The point was well taken, and the transfer of the monies to the Projects Fund would not prevent it being used on housing.

(f) Reference was made to a previous decision taken by the City Council on 5 May 1998 (Minute C.59/98 (c) refers) when it had been made clear to the Citizens Advice Bureau (CAB) that the £65,000 in the relocation package was a one and only Capital Grant and once those monies had been expended the City Council would not consider further funding in respect of the provision of accommodation for the CAB and that the Council’s agreement with the CAB and the CAB’s Business Plan should be seen to reflect that fact.

It was noted that the CAB had requested the assistance of the Council in relation to its accommodation (report CE.25/03 regarding Civic Centre Accommodation refers).  Clarification was sought as to exactly what the CAB had requested.
A Member of this Committee, who served on the CAB Management Committee, advised that they would have to move out of their current premises and were looking into a number of possible alternatives.

Dr Gooding, Executive Director, advised that a letter had been received from the CAB (a copy of which could be circulated to Members) and that he had been authorised by the Council’s Executive to enter into formal talks with the CAB over their future accommodation needs so that those could be taken into account as part of the accommodation review.

Members then requested that Dr Gooding circulate to them a copy of the CAB’s letter, and that details of the previous decision referred to above be included within his next report regarding Civic Centre Accommodation.

(g) An assurance was sought and received that the necessary steps would be taken to address the situation whereby revenue reserves were being used to fund recurring expenditure in 2005/06 and 2006/07 and that would be prepared early in the new Financial Year in line with the principles detailed in the Medium Term Financial Plan.
(h) An assurance was sought and received that a sum had been earmarked as a contingency against the anticipated costs of funding the Pensions scheme from 2005/06 onwards.  It was also hoped that the situation would improve.
RESOLVED – (1) That the issues raised by this Committee at points (a) – (h) above be conveyed to the Executive as part of the Budget consultation process.

(2) That the Executive Director be requested to circulate a copy of the letter received from the CAB regarding its accommodation requirements to Members of this Committee and that he include within his next report details of the previous decision taken by the Council in that regard.




CROS.7/04
REVIEW OF RESERVES AND BALANCES

The Head of Finance presented report FS.33/03 (amended) providing guidance and making recommendations as to the level and type of reserves that the City Council should hold in accordance with legislative and governance requirements.

A Member congratulated the Head of Finance on the content of her report.

Mrs Brown then responded to Members’ questions.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

CROS.8/04
REGIONAL GOVERNMENT AND LOCAL GOVERNMENT REVIEW

There was submitted report of the Town Clerk and Chief Executive (CE.28/03) enclosing the draft recommendations for Unitary Local Government in Cumbria recently published by the Boundary Committee for England i.e. one Unitary Authority comprising the whole of the County of Cumbria, or two Unitary Authorities based on the northern and southern areas of Cumbria incorporating Lancaster City from Lancashire.

The Boundary Committee had not included the City Council’s preferred option of a Carlisle and Eden Unitary Authority, although they had emphasised that they had not finalised their recommendations for Cumbria and Lancashire, and were not dismissing outright those proposals on which they were not consulting.  Rather they were recommending options which they considered, based upon the evidence received so far, to be most likely to meet the objectives of the review.

There was now a period of consultation until 23 February 2004 during which time comments, information and further evidence was invited.

RESOLVED – That the report be received, it being noted that a further report on the matter would be submitted to the special meeting of this Committee scheduled to be held on 11 February 2004.

CROS.9/04
PRIORITISATION UPDATE

The Head of Strategic and Performance Services presented report SP.41/03 summarising the results of the prioritisation process to date.  

Ms Hook outlined the themes which had been developed to reflect the City Vision themes, but were expressed in a more communicable way and termed ‘promises’.

Within those promises a number of ‘aims’ had been decided upon.  It was considered that those were likely to have the greatest impact on achieving the promises, and should reflect the organisation’s priorities for the coming three years.  Detailed actions to achieve those aims would be set out in individual strategies and within each Business Unit Plan.

Ms Hook added that once the Council had agreed prioritised aims, measurable objectives could be developed in order that Members may monitor progress towards their achievement.  Business Unit Heads would be required to explain how they would contribute to their achievement within Business Plans.  A revised three‑year Corporate Plan would be developed which would set out in detail how the organisation as a whole intended to work towards the achievement of its priorities in June, incorporated with the Best Value Performance Plan.

Members were recommended to accept the ‘promises’ and ‘aims’ as the Council’s revised corporate priorities.

Ms Hook then responded to a Member’s questions and acknowledged that an effective mechanism for Overview and Scrutiny monitoring of overall progress was essential.

RESOLVED – That the ‘promises’ and ‘aims’, as detailed within report SP.41/03, be accepted as the Council’s revised corporate priorities.

CROS.10/04
WORK PROGRAMME 2003/04

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented the Overview and Scrutiny Work Programme for 2003/04 which took into account matters scheduled to be dealt with by this Committee, and explained the current status of the various items.

RESOLVED –  That the Work Programme and updated position on the various issues be noted.

CROS.11/04
MONITORING OF FORWARD PLAN ITEMS RELEVANT TO THIS COMMITTEE

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented Report LDS.1/04, highlighting issues with the ambit of this Committee included within the Forward Plan of Executive Decisions for the period 1 January 2004 to 30 April 2004.

RESOLVED – That the Report be noted.

CROS.12/04
PROCUREMENT STRATEGY WORKSHOP

There was submitted a report from Dr Gooding, Executive Director (CE.01/04) designed to give Members an early opportunity to input into the Authority’s Procurement Strategy.  Members had also been supplied with a copy of the Members’ Guide to Procurement, published by the Improvement and Development Agency, together with a report of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee concerning the Environmental Performance of the Council (OS.08/03 refers).

It was Dr Gooding’s intention to give a presentation on the matter to Members and facilitate a workshop type session in order to receive Members’ input. 

Following discussion, and bearing in mind Members’ other business commitments that afternoon, it was agreed that the session be deferred and dealt with as the first item of business at the special meeting of the Committee to be held on 11 February 2004.  It was further agreed that that meeting should now commence at 12 noon and that a working lunch be provided.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Procurement Strategy Workshop be deferred until the special meeting of Committee to be held on 11 February 2004.

(2) That arrangements be made for that meeting to commence at 12 noon, rather than 2.00 pm, and that a buffet lunch be provided for Members of the Committee.

[The meeting ended at 3.20 pm]

